Seed Dormancy and Germination in Solanum nigrum and S. physalifolium as Influenced by Temperature Conditions

Alireza Taab

Faculty of Natural Resource and Agricultural Sciences Department of Crop Production Ecology Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2009 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2009:49

Front cover: Young plants, berries, flowers and seeds of *Solanum nigrum* (left) and *S. physalifolium* (right). (Photo: Alireza Taab)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-86195-96-0 © 2009 Alireza Taab, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2009

Seed Dormancy and Germination in *Solanum nigrum* and *S. physalifolium* as Influenced by Temperature Conditions

Abstract

Solanum nigrum L. (black nightshade) and *Solanum physalifolium* Rusby (hairy nightshade) are two important weeds in many crops. They reduce crop quantity by competition and crop quality by contaminating harvested products.

The timing of different control measures is a key factor in integrated weed management, which must be related with emergence of the weeds. Since emergence timing of the species is controlled by seed dormancy and temperature conditions, the effect of temperature on dormancy and germination has to be well understood.

Experiments were conducted to study seed dormancy, the temperature effect on dormancy, dormancy cycle, germination characteristics, and emergence of the species. In addition, a simulation model was developed to study the effect of temperature on the dynamics of dormancy release and induction under different temperature conditions.

I found differences in primary dormancy among populations of *S. nigrum* collected on two dates and in different locations. Fresh seeds of *S. nigrum* were conditionally dormant and germinated at higher alternating temperatures and in light, while seeds of *S. physalifolum* were deeply dormant. Seed dormancy is reduced during autumn, winter and early spring in seeds buried in the soil. The rate of dormancy release and induction is low at lower temperatures and increases as the temperature rises. High temperatures cause short-lasting breakage of dormancy followed by induction.

Short-lasting dormancy induction in spring is likely to delay emergence of the species. Seedling emergence of both species showed a bi- or three-modal pattern during an extended period in late spring and early summer. This enables the species to survive natural catastrophes or escape weed control operations. This information can be used to maximize the efficacy of weed management strategies by timing weed control tactics to coincide with seedling flushes.

Dormancy is mainly induced during summer due to higher temperatures. This prevents seedlings from emerging too late and being killed by frost in autumn before reproduction.

Keywords: black nightshade, hairy nightshade, dormancy, emergence, germination, modelling, seed, seedling, weed

Author's address: Alireza Taab, Department of Crop Production Ecology, SLU, Box 7043 SE-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden. *E-mail*: Alireza.Taab@vpe.slu.se

Dedication

To my mother, wife and family

Contents

List of Publications	6
Introduction	7
The species	7
Seed dormancy	9
Ecological implication	10
Agricultural implication	10
Primary dormancy	11
Release and induction of dormancy	12
Seasonal dormancy cycle	15
Germination	15
Emergence pattern	17
Objectives	19
Materials & Methods	21
Statistical Analyses	23
Results and Discussion	25
Seasonal dormancy cycle	25
Primary dormancy	26
Germination	27
Temperature effect on dormancy	28
Dormancy level as function of temperature	29
Seedling emergence	31
Further thoughts	34
Conclusions	37
Future research	39
References	41
Acknowledgements	47

List of Publications

6

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Taab, A. & Andersson, L. (2009) Seasonal changes in seed dormancy of *Solanum nigrum* and *Solanum physalifolium*. *Weed Research* 49, 90–97.
- II Taab, A. & Andersson, L. (2009) Seed dormancy dynamics and germination characteristics of *Solanum nigrum. Weed Research*. In press.
- III Taab, A. & Andersson, L. (2009) Primary dormancy and seedling emergence of black nightshade (*Solanum nigrum*) and hairy nightshade (*Solanum physalifolium*). *Weed Science*. In press
- IV Taab, A., Eckersten, H. & Andersson, L. (2009) Modelling temperature effect on dormancy dynamics in moist stratified *Solanum nigrum* seeds (*submitted manuscript*).

Papers I-III are reproduced with the kind permission of the publishers: Wiley-Blackwell (I & II) and Weed Science Society of America, Allen Press Publishing (III).

Introduction

Knowledge of weed biology helps to optimize weed management strategies and avoid unnecessary weed control input by for example accurate prediction of emergence timing of the weeds. There is an increase in environmental pressure for reduced pesticide inputs. Consequently, there is a greater emphasis both on optimizing the timing of application and rates of the available products, and on finding sustainable non-chemical alternatives. Integration of knowledge of weed emergence and seed dormancy status could be used to improve weed control strategies (Grundy, 2003). It is of vital importance to know how seed dormancy is regulated by temperature and how it affects the conditions for germination and subsequently emergence timing in the field. Emergence timing is mainly regulated by dormancy and soil temperature conditions. The annual dormancy cycle is largely responsible for seedling emergence patterns (Popay et al., 1995), because changes in the level of dormancy determine the range of environmental conditions needed for germination. Few effective herbicides are available for controlling the Solanum species and, thus, the need for strategies based on integrated weed management (IWM), in which different control measures are combined, is increasing. One key factor in IWM is the optimal timing of control measures in relation to the emergence of the weeds. Therefore, the focus of this study was on temperature regulation of dormancy, germination and emergence timing of the two Solanum weed species.

The species

The section *Solanum*, centering around *S. nigrum*, is one of the largest and most variable species groups of the genus (Edmonds & Chweya 1997). The majority of the diagnostic characters, which have been used by some authors to identify the species belonging to the section *Solanum*, are

extremely variable, while some species within the section are also very variable morphologically (Edmonds, 1986). This variability, associated with many of the dominating characters, has caused the names of some species to be misapplied. Therefore, there is a taxonomic confusion surrounding *S. nigrum* and its component species (Edmonds & Chweya, 1997), presumably because of the historical factors, phenotypic plasticity, genetic variation, the existence of a polyploid series, and the possibilities of interspecific hybridization (Edmonds, 1977). Because of this, there may be mistakes in reported literature on *Solanum* species. For example *S. physalifolium* Rusby var. *nitidibaccatum* (Bitter) Edmonds was identified as a separate species from *S. sarrachoides* Sendtn in 1912 (Edmonds, 1986).

S. nigrum L. (black nightshade) is considered an important weed in many crops (Keeley & Thullen, 1989; Ogg & Rogers, 1989; Holm *et al.* 1991; Defelice, 2003). It is reported as being a weed of over 37 crops in 61 countries around the world. It is a common weed of many fruits, vegetables, other crops, waste areas, and open forest (Holm *et al.* 1991). S. *physalifolium* (hairy nightshade) has also been reported as a weed in vegetables and ornamental plants in Europe (Weber & Gut, 2005). In addition, the two Solanum species are alternate hosts of some insects, nematodes, and disease organisms that attack crops (Ogg & Rogers, 1989; Holm *et al.*, 1991).

Further, Solanum species are notorious for reducing grain quality, interfering with harvest, and contaminating stored grain. For instance, black nightshade berries rupture during harvest, staining the seed and allowing soil particles and other foreign material to stick to the seed surface, thus reducing the grade and value of the grain. Also, members of the Solanaceae family contain a toxic glycoalkaloid called solanine. The amount of this toxin varies with the species, environment, part of the plant, and stage of growth (Defelice, 2003), genetic races, soil factors, management practice, and climate conditions (Ogg & Rogers, 1989). The highest concentrations of solanine in S. nigrum are in the immature fruits (Defelice, 2003). The toxic unripe green berries may inadvertently be picked up and mixed with crops, e.g. peas. The berries are similar in size to soybeans, peas, and other seeds, making them difficult to separate using sieves. Seed staining and berry contamination have resulted in severe dockage for many crops and rejection by processors of peas (Pisum sativa) and beans (Vicia faba). Nightshade seeds also stick to the surface of crop seeds, allowing their spread to new fields. Seed companies and foundation seed suppliers reject soybean seeds that have been stained by the juice or that contain berries or seeds of black nightshades. The stems, leaves, and berries also form a wet, sticky mass in

harvesting equipment, plugging rotors and screens and, thereby, slowing or stopping harvesting operations. The juice also increases moisture in the stored grain, thereby increasing mold problems. Livestock producers are concerned about poisoning from nightshades in pastures, and the berry juice has stained the wool of sheep grazing in infested areas (Ogg and Rogers, 1989; Defelice, 2003). Therefore, control of *Solanum* species is given high priority in agricultural production. During the last decades the two species have become an increasing problem in field-grown vegetables in southern Sweden (Jönsson, 2002).

Seed dormancy

Dormancy is a seed characteristic that defines the conditions required for its germination, and therefore any factor that widens the range of environmental conditions for germination should be regarded as a dormancy release factor (Finch-Savage & Leubner-Metzger, 2006). A dormant seed does not have the capacity to germinate in a specified period of time under any combination of normal physical environmental factors that are otherwise favorable for its germination (Baskin & Baskin, 2004). Primary dormancy develops in seeds when they are on the mother plant (Hilhorst & Karssen, 1992). In contrast, secondary dormancy can be induced in seeds after dispersal because of environmental factors e.g. temperature (Finch-Savage & Leubner-Metzger, 2006). After prolonged inhibition of germination due to lack of proper conditions for germination (e.g. low temperatures, darkness, and deep burial) (Dyer, 1995; Benvenuti et al., 2001; Brändel & Jensen, 2005), seeds may gradually enter a state of secondary dormancy, which often resembles primary dormancy (Hilhorst & Karssen, 1992). Non-dormant seeds germinate over a wide range of temperatures. Those germinating only under a limited range of environmental conditions are called conditionally dormant, and those germinating at none of the temperatures are dormant (Baskin & Baskin, 1985).

For S. nigrum, there are conflicting reports on lack (Keeley & Thullen, 1983; Givelberg et al., 1984; Ogg & Rogers, 1989; Agong, 1993; Defelice, 2003) or presence (Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Bithell et al., 2002; Andersson & Yahya, 2003) of primary dormancy in freshly harvested seeds. However, for S. physalifolium freshly harvested seeds appeared to be dormant (Del Monte & Tarquis, 1997; Bithell et al., 2002; Andersson & Yahya, 2003). According to Baskin & Baskin (1998) S. nigrum seeds are conditionally dormant and the type of seed dormancy in S. nigrum and S. sarrachoides is

non-deep physiological depending on conditions required to release dormancy. The latter species is closely related to *S. physalifolium* var. *nitidibaccatum*, which was separated from *S. sarrachoides* in 1912 (Edmonds, 1986).

Ecological implication

The function of seed dormancy is probably adapted to time germination so that environmental risks associated with seedling establishment (e.g., drought and frost) are low. For example, seedlings that emerge late in the season may die in autumn due to low temperatures before reproduction. The variation in seed dormancy is ecologically significant for native plants and has resulted in contrasting ecotypes following many generations of selection (Allen & Meyer, 2002). Seed dispersal occurs in two forms whose evolution is closely linked: dispersal in space and time. Seed dormancy as an important life history trait can cause dispersal in time and increase maternal fitness by risk reduction in a variable environment, avoiding the negative consequences of high density and predicting a favorable time for germination. Seed dormancy of the kind which spreads the germination over more than one season, is favored when there is variation in offspring success between seasons, because it reduces risk by allowing a mother to spread the germination of her offspring over several years (Silvertown & Charlesworth, 2006). For example, seasonal dormancy characteristics of S. nigrum seeds enable the species to time germination to appropriate conditions for seedling establishment and reproduction.

Agricultural implication

Dormancy is an attribute of many weed seed populations that usually hampers the task of predicting timing and extent of emergence of weeds. The number of established plants of a weed is strongly related to the portion of the seed bank that has been released from dormancy. In addition, the timing of emergence of the weed in relation to crop emergence also depends largely on the dynamics of dormancy release of the weed population (Benech-Arnold *et al.*, 2000). The more seeds released from dormancy, the more seedlings will emerge. Assessment of the degree of dormancy of the buried seed population at the date of soil cultivation is a base for a good prediction of the number of emerged seedlings after soil cultivation (Vleeshouwers & Kropff, 2000). Knowledge of how seed bank dormancy is regulated by environmental factors may allow us to forecast

which weeds would be problematic in subsequent crops, and the potential seedling density that could be expected. This permit farmers to design better pre-emergence control tactics in order to reduce weed problems during the crop-growing season.

The seedling that emerge before or simultaneous to the crop may have a competitive advantage. For weed species that show seasonal dormancy changes, dormancy is alleviated in the seasons preceding suitable conditions for weed emergence (Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2007). For example, in *S. nigrum* dormancy is reduced during autumn and winter and seedling may emerge in spring (Roberts & Lockett, 1978).

A good knowledge of seed dormancy and emergence timing enables us to design an efficient weed management system. Stimulating seed germination can lead to rapid depletion of the seed bank if carefully timed to coincide with weed control measures (Dekker, 1999). This can be done for seeds with a reduced level of dormancy that need light for germination. By drilling a stale seedbed, a large number of emerged seedlings can be removed during the final seedbed preparation before sowing the crop. Manipulating the crop-sowing date can be a good measure to control weeds. Sowing with appropriate crop geometry before weeds emerge in the field gives a competitive advantage to the crop over weeds, because the crop will build up its canopy and thereby shade and suppress the weeds early in the season. Mechanical weed-control measures can be used to remove late emerging seedlings in row-sown crops. All these measures that depend on the relation between dormancy and emergence help to reduce herbicide usage in agricultural productions.

Primary dormancy

In general the type and degree of (primary) seed dormancy vary greatly both between and within weed species and may also vary considerably between seeds produced on the same individual plant, depending on their position on the plant, time of maturation and environmental condition during maturation (Håkansson, 2003). Environmental factors during seed maturation, particularly temperature (Fenner, 1991; Roach & Wulff, 1987; Steadman *et al.*, 2004) and photoperiod (Munir *et al.*, 2001) influence seed dormancy status. In general, the lower the temperature during seed development, the higher the level of dormancy (Roach & Wulff 1987). For example, seeds of *Lolium rigidum* (Steadman *et al.*, 2004) and *Goodenia fascicularis* (Hoyle *et al.*, 2008) from plants grown at warm temperatures were less dormant than seeds from a cool environment. In contrast, seeds of

Setaria faberi raised under lower temperatures were less dormant than those that ripened under higher temperatures (Kegode & Pearce, 1998). In particular, the photoperiod during seed maturation might be a reliable indicator of season. Seeds of *Arabidopsis thaliana* matured by parents during short days break dormancy more readily when stratified, simulating spring condition; but seeds matured during long days break dormancy more readily on average when not stratified, simulating autumn conditions (Munir *et al.*, 2001). Variation in dormancy may be influenced by level of abscisic acid during the development of primary dormancy (Hilhorst & Karssen, 1992) or gene expression in the maternal parent (Munir *et al.*, 2001)

Weed seeds collected from different populations that had matured in different environments have been shown to have different levels of dormancy (Andersson & Milberg, 1998; Steadman *et al.*, 2004). Dormancy at maturity varied among seeds collected in different years and from different mother plants in *Silene noctiflora, Sinapis arvensis, Spergula arvensis,* and *Thlaspi arvense* (Andersson & Milberg, 1998). Seeds collected at different times of year, might adapt to the different ecological conditions under which they are produced (Mennan & Ngouajio, 2006). As described above, conditions in the mother-plant environment (Fenner, 1991) affect dormancy level. Therefore, the level of primary dormancy could vary among populations representing variation in site of collection.

Release and induction of dormancy

The level of primary dormancy may change due to environmental factors after dispersal. Temperature is the most important factor in regulating the changes in dormancy (Bouwmeester, 1990; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992, 1993; Baskin & Baskin, 1998; Benech-Arnold *et al.*, 2000). In general, applying a certain temperature regime to dry (after-ripening) or to imbibed seeds (stratification) may release primary dormancy. After-ripening is defined as a period of dry storage during which dormancy progressively decreases. Stratification is incubation of seeds in moist conditions to break dormancy, usually in cold to simulate overwintering (Finkelstein *et al.*, 2008). Stratification may also release secondary dormancy (Hilhorst & Karssen, 1992).

Soil moisture (Bouwmeester, 1990; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992), nitrate (Bouwmeester, 1990; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992, 1993), light and desiccation (Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1993) are factors considered not to influence the changes in dormancy. However, in some species (e.g. *Polygonum aviculare*) fluctuations in soil moisture affect the dormancy level of buried seeds, which could influence the temporal patterns of weed emergence under field conditions (Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2006). Other authors have stated that desiccation may relieve dormancy, which becomes apparent when the seeds are remoistened (Vleeshouwers, 1997a). Seeds of *Polygonum lapathifolium subsp. lapathifolium*, which usually require light stimuli for germination, were able to germinate in darkness, after being subjected to a hydration-dehydration cycle under laboratory conditions (Bouwmeester, 1990).

The processes of release and induction of dormancy may overlap but due to a different temperature optimum the process of dormancy release may predominate at lower, and induction at higher temperatures (Totterdell & Roberts, 1979; Hilhorst *et al.*, 1986). Esashi *et al.*, (1983) hypothesized two counteracting systems for seed dormancy in *Xanthium pennsylvanicum*: one is a dormancy breakage-promoting system, and the other a dormancy breakage-inhibiting system. The primary dormancy of the species seemed to result from a lower activity of the dormancy breakage-promoting system. In general, dormancy levels may cycle between dormancy and non-dormancy or conditional dormancy and non-dormancy depending on the species (Baskin & Baskin, 1998).

Species differ in their seed dormancy response to temperature. In summer annual species dormancy is generally released at lower and induced at higher temperatures (Baskin & Baskin, 1998). In contrast, in winter annual species (e.g. Apera spica-venti and Alopecurus myosuroides) dormancy is released at high and induced at lower temperatures (Andersson & Åkerblom-Espeby, 2009). Breakage of dormancy has been reported at low temperatures of 0.3 to 5°C for different species (Willemsen, 1975; Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Totterdell & Roberts, 1979; Hilhorst et al., 1986; Mumford, 1988; Vleeshouwers & Bouwmeester, 2001; Andersson and Yahya, 2003; Leon & Owen, 2003; Brändel, 2005; Handley & Davy, 2005; Zhou et al., 2005b). The lower temperature limit for induction has been reported to be higher than for breakage, ranging between 1.5 and 8.9°C for different species (Totterdell & Roberts, 1979; Vleeshouwers & Bouwmeester, 2001). The functional responses to temperature seem also to differ among species. For some species breakage requires periods of slowly increasing or decreasing temperatures, and for others daily temperature fluctuations or chilling are sufficient (Baskin & Baskin, 1998). Kebreab and Murdoch (1999) showed in Orobanche species that the rate of induction of secondary dormancy decreased with increasing temperature up to about

20°C, above which the rate was approximately constant. However, the responses varied among different species.

Increase in stratification temperature was shown to cause an increase in dormancy release in *L. rigidum* (Steadman, 2004). Willemsen (1975), for *Ambrosia artemisiifolia*, reported that stratification at 4°C is most effective, whereas -5°C is least effective and 10°C is intermediate for breaking dormancy. Brändel and Jensen (2005) reported that after-ripening at 37°C and 4% seed moisture content resulted in a considerable loss of primary dormancy in potato (*Solanum tuberosum* L.) seeds after 7 days and complete loss of dormancy after 30 days. They also found that moist chilling for 3 days at 4°C alleviates secondary dormancy in potato seeds.

The rate of induction of secondary dormancy due to high temperatures depends on the temperature experienced by the seed during burial, i.e. the extent to which they have been released from dormancy (Batlla *et al.*, 2003). Noronha *et al.* (1997) concluded that the induction of a high dormancy level, expressed as an increased light requirement for germination, might change dramatically over relatively short-time periods during stratification. They also indicated that these inductions could be reversed while seeds remain under stratification. This suggests that the process of induction and release of dormancy may overlap. Under prolonged winter conditions, seeds may gain the ability to germinate in both light and darkness, but the ability to germinate in light (Milberg & Andersson, 1998).

To predict emergence of weeds under field conditions, the changes in dormancy level need to be predicted on a time scale of days or weeks (Vleeshouwers & Bouwmeester, 2001). Both induction and breakage have to be expressed as functions of temperature, because both processes are temperature dependent. Dynamic modeling is used to evaluate these interactions.

The focus on models with physiologically, rather than empirically, relevant parameters, is critical in making better predictions of seed dormancy loss (Benech-Arnold *et al.*, 2000; Forcella *et al.*, 2000). Empirical models do not explicitly ascribe physical meaning to the parameters, while mechanistic models have a physical interpretation of parameters based on an understanding of the underlying process and the way components of the real system operate. Bouwmeester & Karssen (1992; 1993) reported that processes of breakage of seed dormancy of *Polygonum persicaria* and *Chenopodium album* can be modeled as the function of the cumulative sum of cold soil temperatures, and induction of warm temperatures. Thermal time has also been used to model dormancy changes in *Polygonum aviculare*

(Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2005), *L. rigidum* (Steadman, 2004), and *Bromus tectorum* (Bauer *et al.*, 1998). A sigmoid relationship was found between temperature and the rate of dormancy loss, suggesting non linear relationship. Thus, thermal time may be useful in explaining the dynamic of dormancy changes, but not necessarily in a linear way. Lack of linearity might also indicate that thermal time is not the sole factor determining the dormancy release in *Aesculus hippocastanum* (Steadman & Pritchard, 2003).

Seasonal dormancy cycle

Seasonal changes in seed dormancy have been shown in several species (Håkansson, 1983; Roberts & Boddrell, 1983; Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Bouwmeester, 1990; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992 & 1993; Milberg & Andersson 1997; Vleeshouwers, 1997a; Baskin & Baskin 1998; Vleeshouwers & Kropff, 2000; Vleeshouwers & Bouwmeester, 2001). Seeds may undergo seasonal dormancy cycling if conditions are suboptimal (e.g. unfavorable temperature conditions or lack of adequate light or nitrate), progressively gaining or losing dormancy until they eventually germinate or die (Finkelstein et al., 2008). The dormancy cycle is related to temperature changes (Hilhorst & Karssen, 1992) and associated with changes in the range of environmental conditions in which seeds are able to germinate (Vleeshouwers & Kropff, 2000). In summer annual species, cold stratification during winter weakens dormancy thus enabling seeds to germinate in spring. Conversely, high temperatures during summer induce dormancy, and seeds do not germinate in late summer or early autumn (Baskin and Baskin, 1998). In contrast to summer annuals, dormancy becomes stronger in winter annual species after cold stratification (Milberg & Andersson, 1998). Roberts and Lockett (1978) reported reduction of dormancy during autumn, winter and spring and induction of dormancy during summer in S. nigrum. For S. physalifolium the pattern of seasonal dormancy has to my knowledge not been previously studied.

Germination

Germination is the initial emergence of the radicle from the seed coat. This process requires that the plant embryo leaves the quiescent state, mobilizes stored nutrients, overcomes the barrier of surrounding tissues, and resumes cell elongation, cell division, and development. Dormancy may result from blocks in any of these processes (Finkelstein *et al.*, 2008).

The non-dormant seeds will only germinate if factors required for germination are present (Hilhorst & Karssen, 1992). Seed germination is influenced by environmental factors including temperature, light, nitrate and desiccation (Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1993). However, Derkx and Karssen (1994) reported that nitrate or sensitivity to nitrate do not contribute to the regulation of dormancy and germination in *A. thaliana*.

Weed seeds usually germinate over a range of temperatures (Penny & Neal, 2003) with a minimum and maximum temperature limit for germination. These limits vary quite widely and are normally distributed in the seed population (Kebreab & Murdoch, 1999), and may change depending on changes in the level of dormancy. Relief of dormancy results in a widening of the range of temperatures over which germination can occur, and induction of dormancy results in a narrowing of this range (Vleeshouwers & Bouwmeester, 2001). Lowering of the minimum temperature (T_b) for germination in *A. hippocastanum* (Steadman and Pritchard, 2003) and *P. aviculare* (Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2003) was found to be associated with a loss of dormancy. Similarly, Del Monte and Tarquis (1997) stated that lowering of the base temperature for germination in *S. physalifolium* was associated with dormancy release.

Moreover, the breakage of seed dormancy shifts the mean base water potentials needed for germination to more negative values, allowing the seed to germinate at a wider range of water potentials. Factors that govern changes in dormancy of seed populations like chilling and after ripening, and those that terminate it like fluctuating temperatures and gibberellic acid, operate through a reduction of mean base water potentials ($\Psi_b(50)$) (Huarte & Benech-Arnold, 2005). Dormancy releases during dark-stratification also cause a gradual increase in sensitivity to light, resulting in conditionally dormant seeds that can be stimulated to germinate by subsequent exposure to light (Steadman, 2004).

Fluctuating temperatures promote seed germination in comparison with constant temperatures (Huarte & Benech-Arnold, 2005). Fluctuating temperatures, chilling pre-treatment and light were all found to be required for germination of *S. nigrum* seeds (Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Wagenvoort & Van Opstal, 1979; Bithell *et al.*, 2002). Roberts & Lockett (1978) reported that neither buried nor freshly harvested seeds of *S. nigrum* can germinate at constant temperatures in the range of 4–30°C with intermittent exposure to light. In contrast, other authors showed germination of *S. nigrum* seeds at constant temperatures ranging from 10 to 36°C, with the highest germination percentages at temperature of 20 to 30°C (Givelberg *et al.*, 1984; Del Monte & Tarqius, 1997; Larina, 2008). Moreover,

germination was increased at constant temperatures and in light in buried seeds of *S. nigrum* with time (Kremer & Lotz, 1998). A population of *S. physalifolium* seeds germinated in light and at constant temperatures of 25 to 35°C with an optimum of 30°C. Differences also found in base and optimum temperatures for germination among populations of *S. nigrum* could be related to the temperature regime of the original environment. Seeds collected from an area with a longer period of days per year with temperatures below 0°C presented a higher base temperature for germination than seed from a warmer area (Del Monte & Tarqius, 1997).

In other species, like *C. album* buried seeds do not germinate in darkness at constant temperatures, but considerable germination occurs when seeds are incubated at alternating temperatures (Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1993). Non-dormant seeds of *S. sarrachoides* germinated at temperatures in a range of 19-39°C, but optimum germination occurred from 27 to 33°C. Germination speed increased with increasing temperatures within a range of 20 to 34°C and declined at higher temperatures. Seeds of *S. sarrachoides* are not photoblastic and they germinated under a long photoperiod and continuous darkness (Zhou *et al.*, 2005a).

Emergence pattern

The information on emergence characteristics (e.g. light requirement, effects of burial, the number of seedling emerging and their time of emergence) of a species could provide a useful quantitative measure of its relative weediness, as early seedling establishment encourages competition with a crop (Vleeshouwers, 1997b; Vleeshouwers & Kropff, 2000; Grundy *et al.*, 2003; Penny & Neal, 2003).

S. nigrum is known to emerge late in the season compared to other weedy species (Buhler *et al.*, 1997) mainly in late spring (Håkansson, 2003). Seedling emergence in *S. nigrum* began in early May, continued during June and July, tailed off during August and ceased in September, in the U.K. (Roberts & Lockett, 1978). A study by Ogg & Dawson (1984) in the USA showed that *S. nigrum* generally began to emerge during the first 2 weeks of April and emergence generally peaked in mid-April to mid-May and continued until September. Keeley and Thullen (1983) stated that *S. nigrum* seeds begin to emerge in March in California when soil temperature at 5 cm depth reaches 17°C. In New Zealand, Popay *et al.*, (1995) reported emergence of *S. nigrum* in late spring and summer with some emergence continuing into autumn. According to the studies above emergence timing

of seedlings seems to vary in different areas and with populations, this highlights the importance of locally based emergence studies.

Soil tillage during light increases emergence of weeds especially in smallseeded broadleaf species (Buhler, 1997). Soil disturbance was also shown to increase the emergence of *S. nigrum* seedlings (Roberts and Lockett, 1978; Ogg & Dawson, 1984). Soil disturbance can be used to stimulate seedling emergence and consequently reduce the weed seed pool in the field (Popay *et al.*, 1994).

Objectives

Seasonal changes in seed dormancy and emergence timing have been studied in *S. nigrum* (Roberts & Lockett, 1978), however there is no report for *S. physalifolium*. There is also a contradiction among reports, for example, regarding presence (Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Bithell *et al.*, 2002; Andersson & Yahya, 2003) or lack of primary dormancy (Keeley & Thullen, 1983; Givelberg *et al.*, 1984; Ogg & Rogers, 1989; Agong, 1993; Defelice, 2003) in *S. nigrum*. Variations were shown in germination characteristics of seeds from different populations or seed lots (Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Kremer & Lotz, 1998; Bithell *et al.*, 2002). In addition to this, agricultural conditions in north European characterized with long winter and short summer seasons necessitate a more specific study for both species.

The main aim of this study was to increase knowledge of the biology (factor regulating dormancy and emergence) of two *Solanum* weedy species and to improve the efficacy of weed management strategies. It is important to know how seed dormancy is regulated by temperature and how it affects the conditions for germination. What regulates emergence timing in the field? This information can be used to optimally time weed control tactics with seedling emergence of the species. To achieve these goals experiments were conducted and presented in four papers. The objectives of these experiments were:

Paper I

First, to observe how the levels of dormancy changed during the season.

Paper II

Second, to observe how stratification temperatures (temperature under moist conditions) influenced seed dormancy, and temperature requirements for germination in *S. nigrum*.

Paper III

Third, to observe the variation in (primary) dormancy status among populations and the variations in emergence between species and their response to soil disturbance.

Paper IV

And finally, to evaluate how well seed dormancy development could be simulated for various temperature conditions, based on the predictions of breakage and induction of dormancy.

Materials & Methods

Paper I

To observe seasonal changes in dormancy of seeds buried in the soil, seed lots of *S. nigrum* L. ssp. *nigrum* and *S. physalifolium* Rusby var. *nitidibaccatum* (Bitter) Edmonds were buried outdoors in pots in autumn. Once every month, four inner pots per species were exhumed to test seed germination. The germination tests were conducted under three conditions in complete darkness at a temperature regime of 25°C for 16 hours and 15°C for 8 hours (HD; high temperature and darkness), at 25/15°C, with 16/8 hours light/darkness (HL; high temperature and light), and at 18/8°C, with 16/8 hours light/darkness (LL; low temperature and light). In addition, soil temperature was registered using a temperature logger at the same depth as the buried seeds (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Hourly soil temperature within pots at the buried seed position during the experimental period.

Paper II

To test the effect of temperature on dormancy development, samples of seeds of *S. nigrum* (freshly harvested and dry stored) were buried in Petri dishes and pretreated in complete darkness at $3\pm1^{\circ}$ C for a period of 6 weeks. Thereafter, the Petri dishes were transferred to growth cabinets with constant temperatures of 4.5, 10, 15.2 and 18.6°C and with weekly stepwise increasing temperatures of 4.5, 10, 15.2, 18.6, 25.4, 30.2, 35.2 and 40°C for 8 weeks. Once a week for eight weeks, nine Petri dishes per treatment temperature were used to test seed germination under three conditions with three replicates (at HL, HD, and LL) as in Paper I.

The germination requirement of seeds with three different levels of dormancy (dry stored and stratified freshly harvested seeds) was studied using a table gradient incubator (Ekstam & Bengtsson, 1993). The germination of seeds with three different levels of dormancy was studied at nine constant temperatures of 6, 10, 14, 18, 22, 26, 30, 34 and 38°C in 16/8 hours light/darkness. The effect of alternating temperatures on germination was also tested at eight alternating and increasing temperatures conditions of 21/6, 23.5/8.5, 26/11, 28.5/13.5, 31/16, 33.5/18.5, 36/21, and 38.5/23.5°C with a constant amplitude (15°C) in 16/8 hours light/darkness. In addition, the effect of increasing temperature amplitude on germination was tested at five increasing amplitudes (0, 5, 10, 15 and 20°C) with the same daily mean temperature (25°C) in 12/12 hours light/darkness and temperature regimes of 25, 27.5/22.5, 30/20, 32.5/17.5 and 35/15°C.

Paper III

The primary seed dormancy status and emergence pattern of both species were studied. Seed samples of populations of both species collected in the field on two dates (August and September) and their germination was tested under four conditions, three as in Paper I (HL, HD, LL) and one additional test at LD (low temperature and darkness; in complete darkness at 18°C for 16 hours and 8°C for 8 hours). To study the emergence pattern, seed samples of two populations of each species were sown in pots outdoors in autumn during two years under different treatments: no soil disturbance, soil stirring one week after sowing, stirring when the first seedling emerged in spring, and sowing seeds on the soil surface. The soil temperature was registered using temperature loggers. The soil in the pots was kept moist and watered when needed. In spring, emerged seedlings were recorded and removed every second day until the end of the season when no more seedlings were observed.

Paper IV

A simulation model predicting the development of seed dormancy level as a function of temperature was developed. The model is based on processes for dormancy breakage and induction. These processes may overlap during stratification treatment but due to different optimum temperature conditions breakage may predominate at lower and induction at higher temperatures. The model was calibrated and validated for seeds under stratification in controlled experiments at constant and stepwise rising temperatures. The model predictions of the level of dormancy were tested against observed dormancy level defined by the germination test at HD (Paper II).

Statistical Analyses

The data were analyzed using the GENMOD procedure (SAS Institute Inc., 2001) (Paper II & III). The procedure was used to test the differences among stratification temperatures, germination regimes, duration of stratification, and interactions between those factors. To test the differences among treatments and germination temperatures and interactions separate analysis were done for seeds germinated at constant, alternating and increasing amplitudes (Paper II). The differences in primary dormancy among populations, date of collection and interaction between these factors were also tested (Paper III). The proportion of viable seeds germinating was treated as a categorical variable, assuming binomial distribution, logit link function and type1 option. The Pearson chisquare correction (PSCALE) was applied to correct overdispersion (Paper II). Standard errors of means (SEM) were calculated using the LSmeans statement with pdiff option in the GENMOD procedure to account for the assumed binomial distribution. SEMs were then recalculated using back transformation of estimates from the logit scale to the original (probability) scale by applying the inverse link function (Paper II & III). The differences between species, populations and soil disturbance regimes in total emerged seedlings were tested. A robust method (GEE) was used to compensate for overdispersion (Diggle et al., 2002) (Paper III). To validate the simulation model the best

fit was evaluated in terms of the coefficient of determination (R^2) of a linear regression between observed and simulated values (Pineiro *et al.*, 2008) (Paper IV).

Results and Discussion

In summary, the level of dormancy and conditions needed for germination differed between the species. The level of dormancy also determined the conditions for germination. The dormancy level depended on temperature conditions experienced and dormancy could both be released and induced by temperature. The temperature sum requirements for release and induction of dormancy were modified by a non-linear function of temperature. Seed dormancy in both species showed a seasonal cycle. Dormancy is broken during autumn, winter and early spring. Therefore, seedling emergence of both species takes place during May until July with two or three flushes of seedlings over an extended period. Thereafter, dormancy induction during summer is likely to prevent further seedling emergence.

Seasonal dormancy cycle

Buried seeds of both species followed a seasonal dormancy cycle (Paper I). Dormancy was reduced during autumn, winter and spring and induced during summer (Figure 2). Thus, both species showed characteristics typical for a summer annual species (Baskin & Baskin, 1998; Milberg & Andersson, 1998; Baskin *et al.*, 2001). Induction of secondary dormancy mainly occurred during August and September after seeds had experienced high temperatures in the soil (Paper I). This was followed by a gradual breakage of dormancy and almost 100% germinability in November or December in both species (Figure 2). A similar result has been reported for *S. nigrum* (Roberts & Lockett, 1978) and *S. sarrachoides* (Roberts & Boddrell, 1983). Release and subsequent induction of dormancy was similar to the model prediction, though it was not quantitatively tested (Paper IV). Higher temperatures were also shown to have a prevailing effect on dormancy induction (Paper II & IV). Therefore, dormancy induction during summer

prevents further seed germination, and dormant seeds stay viable in the soil for the coming seasons. Otherwise seeds would germinate and the emerged seedlings would not be able to complete their life cycle because they would freeze in autumn before reproducing.



Figure 2. Germination (%)(mean \pm SE, if >5) of *Solanum nigrum* (SN) and *S. physalifolium* (SP) seeds after 14 days at 25/15 °C for 16/8 hour in light/darkness (HL) during two years of burial in the pots outdoors.

Primary dormancy

Large proportions of fresh seeds of *S. nigrum* germinated only at high fluctuating temperatures and in light, but not at high temperatures and in darkness and low temperatures and light (Paper II & III), while seed germination for *S. physalifolum* was zero or very negligible under the same conditions suggesting a deeper level of primary dormancy in fresh seeds of *S. physalifolium* than *S. nigrum* (Paper I & III). Freshly harvested seeds of *S. nigrum* appeared to be conditionally dormant and germinated only at near-optimal conditions for germination, i.e. in light and at high fluctuating temperatures. Therefore, the conflicting conclusions on lack (Keeley & Thullen, 1983; Givelberg *et al.*, 1984; Ogg & Rogers, 1989; Agong, 1993; Defelice, 2003) or presence (Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Bithell *et al.*, 2002; Andersson & Yahya, 2003) of primary dormancy in freshly harvested *S. nigrum* seeds could be due to variation in the state of dormancy among populations or test conditions used by different authors.

The level of dormancy in *S. nigrum* varied among populations and with time of collection (Paper III). This agrees with earlier reports on variation in dormancy, expressed as differences in germination percentages, between *S. nigrum* seed lots harvested in different years (Roberts & Lockett, 1978), sites (Bithell *et al.*, 2002) or from different biotypes (Kremer & Lotz, 1998).

For *S. physalifolum*, only one population showed any signs of germination, suggesting a slightly lower dormancy level than the other populations. This population was from the same site of collection as one of the *S. nigrum* populations, which showed 100 % germination suggesting lowest level of dormancy (Paper III). Environmental factors during seed maturation, particularly temperature, influence seed dormancy status (Fenner, 1991; Roach & Wulff, 1987; Steadman *et al.*, 2004). Consequently, the variation found here in level of dormancy might reflect differences in the growing environment at the site of collection.

Changes in the level of dormancy are associated with changes in the range of conditions for germination (Finch-Savage & Leubner-Metzger, 2006) so that progressively more dormant seeds will germinate in a more restricted set of conditions. In the present study, the three germination regimes represented progressively less restricted conditions for germination (HL>HD>LL) and seed responses in these three regimes can be used to infer the relative dormancy of different seed lots, e.g. freshly harvested (Paper III), following contrasting stratification conditions (Paper II) or burial in the soil (Paper I).

Germination

Results of a germination test at constant temperatures (Paper II) showed that only seeds (of *S. nigrum*) with a reduced level of dormancy, i.e. stratified at 5 and 15°C for 38 days, germinated at constant temperatures of 18 to 34°C with an optimum temperature from 26 to 30°C. Germinability increased substantially at fluctuating temperatures with higher percentages in seeds with lower levels of dormancy, but tended to decrease at higher temperatures. Germinability increased at amplitudes between 5 and 15°C but was reduced at 20°C. For seeds stratified for nine weeks, germinability was lower in seeds stratified at 15 than 5°C, suggesting strengthened dormancy (Paper II). A stronger effect of higher temperature on dormancy induction in addition to induction of dormancy due to prolonged stratification is in line with the model prediction (Paper IV).

Sensitivity to temperature fluctuations might act as a depth sensing mechanism (Thompson & Grime, 1983). Soil temperature usually does not fluctuate much in the deeper soil layers and, in addition, temperature decreases with depth (Thompson & Grime, 1983; Ghersa *et al.*, 1992). This characteristic enables the species to time their emergence to the appropriate condition for establishment and reproduction. Response to fluctuating temperatures in addition to regulation of conditions for germination by

changes in dormancy level enables the species to detect the appropriate position and time for germination.

Temperature effect on dormancy

The results of one experiment (Paper II) clearly showed that the rate of dormancy reduction is low at lower temperatures and increases with higher temperatures. However, a high stratification temperature results only in a short-lasting reduction of dormancy, and is subsequently followed by an induction of dormancy. For seeds of S. nigrum stratified for eight weeks at 4.5, 10 and 15.2°C, germinability was almost complete throughout the experiment at HL. Substantial dormancy induction was observed after three weeks at 18.6°C at HL. Roberts & Lockett (1978) observed continuous and high germination percentages in light up to 10 or 15 weeks in S. nigrum seeds stratified at 15 and 17°C. This could be due to the long period of the germination test (one month or longer). This means that possible induction of dormancy during their experiment might have been reversed again during the germination test. In the present study, germinability at LL was low and did not show a consistent pattern. However, minimum germinability was observed after stratification at 4.5°C, which increased at 10 and 15.2°C at HD. An initial dormancy reduction followed by induction was observed at 15.2 and 18.6°C at HD. This was also confirmed by the stepwise rising temperature treatment at HD. Similarly, a smaller increase of germinability after stratification at 4°C than at 17 and 30°C in S. nigrum was reported by Roberts & Lockett (1978).

A similar rapid initial reduction followed by induction of dormancy was observed in seeds of S. nigrum and S. physalifolum stratified at temperatures of 18, 20, 22, and 24°C (unpublished data). The effect of stratification temperature on seed dormancy of S. physalifolum was also studied in a similar experiment to that with S. nigrum in Paper II (unpublished data). The results showed a reduction followed by induction of dormancy at all constant temperatures of 4.5, 10, 15.2 and 18.6°C during 8 weeks. Although the pattern was the same at all temperatures, dormancy reduction was higher at higher temperatures, resulting higher germinability. A reduction in dormancy with temperature was also observed at stepwise rising temperatures of 4.5 to 35.2°C followed by a decrease at 40°C. I conclude that reduction and induction of dormancy may occur at all stratification temperatures in S. physalifolium. Thus, the two species could differ in their dormancy response to temperature. For example, in S. nigrum the rate of dormancy breakage was low at lower temperatures and a pattern of dormancy reduction followed by induction was shown at higher

temperatures, while this pattern was also observed at lower temperatures in *S. physalifolum*. Moreover, freshly harvested seeds of *S. physalifolium*, which were deeply dormant, appeared to need a longer period to release dormancy when buried in the soil than those of *S. nigrum* (Paper I). Buried seeds of *S. nigrum* reached complete germinability after one month of burial, while seeds of *S. physalifolum* reached the same level after three months.

Dormancy level as function of temperature

The development of dormancy levels was successfully predicted as a function of temperature conditions (Paper IV). The model calibration resulted in reasonably good predictions of the observed values for all treatments in which dormancy breakage was observed (Figure 3). The R^2 values (n=8) for the 10, 15.2 and 18.6°C treatments were 0.43, 0.36 and 0.40, respectively. The model validation also showed a good prediction of observations from a similar controlled experiment for seeds at weekly stepwise rising temperatures, the R^2 value (n=8) was 0.37. Thus, dormancy dynamics of *S. nigrum* seeds under stratification conditions might be explained by temperature conditions, both in terms of current temperature and thermal time.



Figure 3. Model simulations of the non-dormant seeds, expressed as a fraction of the total number of seeds, vs days since the start of the temperature treatment at constant temperatures of 4.5, 10, 15.2 and 18.6°C and weekly stepwise rising temperatures (srt) from 4.5 to 40°C.

The maximum breakage rate was achieved after 120 day degrees, with a threshold temperature at 0°C (Paper IV). Further increase of the

temperature sum caused a reduction in the breakage rate, which reached zero at 205 day degrees. The corresponding limit for maximum induction rate was 80 day degrees but with a threshold temperature of 5.1°C. After this maximum was reached, the induction rate remained constant and the dominating process. This phenomenon was accentuated by a non-linear response to temperature. Above these threshold temperatures, both the rate of breakage and induction increased with temperature until certain upper thresholds (i.e. 17.5°C for breakage and 20°C for induction), above which the rates became constant (Paper IV). Several studies confirm these results for other species e.g. A. thaliana (Cone & Spruit, 1983; Derkx & Karssen, 1993), Oldenlandia corymbosa (Corbineau & Come, 1985), and Sisymbrium officinale (Hilhorst et al., 1986;), but there are also studies of species such as P. aviculare showing the opposite response concerning breakage of dormancy (Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2003; Batlla et al., 2003; Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2005). In Orobanche species, Kebreab and Murdoch (1999) showed that the rate of induction decreased with temperature for temperatures below 20°C, above which the rate was approximately constant. There are also studies reporting breakage to be independent of temperature up to, for example, 15°C (Totterdell & Roberts, 1979; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992; 1993). The reason for these principally different results could be the germination test chosen to study dormancy. For example, in our study germinability was almost complete at HL after stratification at temperatures below 18.6°C (Paper II). This could lead to the wrong conclusion that breakage is independent of temperature up to this limit. However, the test at HD showed that the breakage rate increases with temperature and both processes of breakage and induction are temperature dependent (Paper II).

The present model application (Paper IV) revealed a nonlinear relationship between temperature and rates of breakage and induction of dormancy. The rates were basically proportional to the accumulated temperature sum, but in the calculation of temperature sum high temperatures had a larger impact than low temperatures. Thus, this study negated the use of thermal time as a strict accumulation of heat units for modelling the dormancy status. This non linearity had consequences on how breakage and induction interacted. Breakage dominated at lower temperatures and induction at higher temperatures (20°C), but, with a delay due to the processes responding to the accumulation of temperatures. Due to the non-linear response, induction fairly soon became dominant in, for instance, the 18.6°C treatment. These non-linear responses are in accordance with responses found in another study by Steadman and

Pritchard (2003). The results suggest that both the character of the responses to temperature and the thresholds are species-specific. The model predictions based on breakage followed by induction after prolonged stratification can be used to explain the pattern of the dormancy cycle in the soil.

In the dormancy cycle experiment, the long period of reduced dormancy during spring and early summer was temporarily interrupted by a short period of stronger dormancy (Paper I). This was observed in *S. nigrum* as a lower germination percentage at HD and LL in early May 2005 and at HD in early June 2006. In addition, there was a tendency for a reduced germination when exhumed seeds were tested at HL in 2005. For *S. physalifolium* this was only observed at HD in June 2005. However, the induction process did not continue and seed germinability increased, with increasing soil temperature, up to 100% in early July in both species. To my knowledge, this type of short-term strengthened dormancy, during a period shortly before the soil temperature becomes suitable for germination, has not been previously shown. I suggest that the temporarily increased temperature and/or light requirement might serve to prevent early germination until a lower level of dormancy coincides with high temperature in the field.

Seedling emergence

The short-term induction of dormancy in spring could be a possible reason for late emergence of the species (Paper I) in addition to a hightemperature requirement for germination (Paper II; Del Monte & Tarqius, 1997). It would also explain why the two Solanum species are seldom found in crop sequences dominated by spring cereals but constitute large problems in crops like carrots, parsnip and celery. The latter group of crops is sown late, usually in late May to early June in southern Sweden. In addition, these crops are sown with a large row distance, which makes them poor weed competitors, and are often irrigated. This offers good conditions for establishment and growth of late emerging weeds like S. nigrum and S. physalifolium. Late emergence contributes to the seriousness of the species as a weed of various vegetable and field crops, since it often takes place after early season weed control options have been applied or the efficacy of soilapplied herbicides has been reduced (Roberts & Lockett, 1978). Therefore, late emerging weeds are usually difficult to control (Stoller & Wax, 1973). Thus, the seasonal dormancy pattern plays a major role in regulating the emergence timing and adaptation of the species.

Seedling emergence in populations of both species mainly took place from early May until early July. After this time seedlings rarely emerged (Paper III). This closely resembles the pattern of dormancy induction shown in the dormancy cycle study when dormancy induction after early July prevents further seed germination (Paper I). Emergence timing of both species seems to be mainly regulated by the soil temperature. The emergence of seedling flushes of both species was attributed to a daily mean soil temperature above 13 to 17°C with a ca 10°C fluctuation (Figure 4 & 5). The emergence of *S. nigrum* has also been attributed to a requirement of a fluctuating temperature above 15 to 20°C (Edmonds & Chweya, 1997; Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Keeley & Thullen, 1983; Ogg & Dawson, 1984).



Figure 4. Emergence pattern of *Solanum nigrum* populations (SnF2 & SnS2) in 2006 and (SN1 & SN2) in 2007. Mean, Max, and Min: mean, maximum and minimum soil temperature, respectively, measured at 2 cm depth in pots outdoors.

Different categories were found within seed batches in terms of requirement for emergence (Paper III). This led to an extended bi- or three-modal recruitment pattern in addition to sporadic seedling emergence. A bimodal pattern of emergence has been shown in many weed species (Stoller & Wax, 1973; Ogg & Dawson, 1984; Myers *et al.*, 2005). Genotype, maternal environment, postharvest history, and germination environment, may all contribute to the control of dormancy phenotype and seed germination (Allen & Meyer, 2002).



Figure 5. Emergence pattern of *Solanum physalifolium* populations (SpL2 & SpS2) in 2006 and (SP1 & SP2) in 2007. Mean, Max, and Min: mean, maximum and minimum soil temperature, respectively, measured at 2 cm depth in pots outdoors.

The presence of various categories within the seed batches with different requirements for emergence further enhances the problem when trying to

control the two *Solanum* species. This characteristic enables the species to extend their emergence timing since the requirements would not usually be met at the same time. Therefore, in the case of a climatic extreme, for example extreme weather undesirable for seedling survival, at least portions of the seedlings would emerge later on and, thus, enable the plants to complete their life cycle. Therefore, extended emergence helps plants to escape weed control operations. Each weed control operation may target a portion of the seedlings; however, the flushes that emerge later would take advantage of opportunity of space provided in agricultural fields and guarantee the weed infestation in the cropping systems. This needs to be taken into consideration in weed management systems.

In weed management, soil tillage as a control measure can be used to stimulate seed germination or removing emerged seedlings. However, soil disturbance had no significant effect on emergence in any of the species in this study (Paper III). In contrast, others reported an increase of emergence with soil disturbance in S. nigrum (Roberts & Lockett, 1978; Ogg & Dawson, 1984). It might be that time of soil disturbance coincided with the time of lower level of dormancy in seeds in the emergence study. Seeds of both species germinated to a large extent in darkness during a large part of the spring and summer season (Paper I). This indicates that they could emerge in the field without need for light and or soil disturbance. Therefore, lack of light requirement for germination was found to be associated with a low level of dormancy so that seeds with a low level of dormancy could germinate in both light and darkness. In contrast, germinability was low in seeds tested at HD while it reached 100% at HL in the stratification experiment (Paper II). According to the model study (Paper IV), the lower the level of dormancy the more likely seeds are to germinate. Since seeds in the dormancy cycle (Paper I) and emergence (Paper III) studies were in soil, while they were only in water in the stratification study (Paper II), there might be other factor(s) in the soil affecting seed germinability of the species.

Further thoughts

I found a contradiction in the rate of dormancy breakage between buried seeds in the soil and in Petri dishes. The rate of dormancy breakage was higher in seeds buried in the soil in the dormancy cycle experiment (Paper I) than in seeds stratified in moist conditions in Petri dishes (Paper II). Applying the model calibrated for seeds in Petri dishes (Paper IV) to the soil temperature, the breakage of dormancy was found to occur earlier in seeds buried in the soil than in Petri dishes, while the required accumulated temperature sum was achieved later (data not shown). The reason might be that soil temperature usually fluctuates between day and night (Figure 1) in contrast to the constant temperature that we used in the control condition and might have acted to promote dormancy breakage. Moreover, there might be other factors in the soil affecting seed germinability, e.g. nitrogen. Factors like light, fluctuating temperatures, nitrate and desiccation promote germination (Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1993; Dyer, 1995; Benech-Arnold et al., 2000). Germination of S. nigrum seeds was also found to increase when potassium nitrate and gibberellic acid were applied (Roberts & Lockett, 1978). Although soil moisture (Bouwmeester, 1990; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992), nitrate (Bouwmeester, 1990; Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1992; 1993), light and desiccation (Bouwmeester & Karssen, 1993) do not influence the level of dormancy, they may remove constraints for germination (Benech-Arnold et al., 2000). On the other hand, fluctuation in soil water content may affect the dormancy level of buried seeds as reported for P. aviculare. Seed populations subjected to fluctuation in soil water content had a lower level of dormancy and germinated more than seeds subjected to moist soil (Batlla & Benech-Arnold, 2005; 2006). Freezing may cause removal of water from the plant cells as a common adaptive mechanism for cold acclimation (Guy, 1990; Thomashow, 1999). Buried seeds might have experienced freezing and thawing during winter (Figure 1) and therefore, changed in seed water content resembling fluctuation in soil water content. However, to clarify whether nitrogen content in the soil affected germinability of buried seeds or if the soil temperature regime affected their dormancy state further studies are needed.

In previous studies, Kremer and Lotz (1998) reported a reduction in the minimum temperature for germination of *S. nigrum* biotypes with burial time. Del Monte and Tarquis (1997) also reported differences in the base temperature for germination among populations of *S. nigrum*. I therefore, expected a reduction in the minimum temperature for germination when seeds with different levels of dormancy were tested at constant temperature. However, this was not the case (Paper II), although a progressive change in the range of condition for germination was observed in the dormancy cycle study (Paper I). This also demands further detailed study.

Generally, I had expected to see dormancy release in summer annual species at lower temperatures. However, the results showed that lower temperatures have a negligible effect on dormancy release and the rate of dormancy release increases with temperature in *S. nigrum* (Paper II & IV). Therefore, the idea of dormancy release occurring only at lower temperature might not be true for all summer annual species. Dormancy

release is likely to occur at a wide range of temperatures, but the rate could differ with temperature.

Conclusions

- ✓ Seeds of the two *Solanum* species have dormancy, germination and emergence characteristics that make them difficult weed species to control.
- ✓ Differences in primary seed dormancy in populations of *S. nigrum* depended on time of collection. Portions of fresh seeds of *S. nigrum* were conditionally dormant and germinated only under optimal conditions, i.e. light and alternating temperatures, while seeds of *S. physalifolum* were deeply dormant and did not germinate under any conditions.
- ✓ Dormancy can be simultaneously reduced and induced by stratification temperatures. The rate of dormancy release and induction increased with temperature. However, the temperature threshold for breakage was lower than for induction, and consequently induction dominated more rapidly in high compared to low temperature treatments. The model application showed that dormancy dynamics of *S. nigrum* seeds under stratification conditions could be explained by temperature as the single driving variable. However, the results suggest that both the character of the responses to temperature and the thresholds are species-specific.
- ✓ Seeds of *S. nigrum* germinate at constant temperatures providing that the level of dormancy is low. Alternating temperatures with an optimal amplitude further stimulates seed germination.
- ✓ During a large part of the spring and summer season seeds germinate to a large extent in darkness, suggesting no requirement for light or soil disturbance for germination due to low level of dormancy.

- ✓ Seed dormancy in both species shows a seasonal cycle regulated by temperature, so that dormancy is broken during autumn, winter and early spring and induced during summer. In addition, a period of low dormancy in spring is temporarily interrupted by a short-term dormancy induction. This characteristic is likely to delay the peak of emergence in field.
- ✓ Seedling emergence of both species takes place during May until July with two or three main flushes in addition to sporadic seedling appearance. Various categories were found within seed populations in terms of requirements, e.g. temperature probably due to differences in dormancy, for emergence. This enables the species to extend their emergence period and thereby, survive natural catastrophes or weed control operations. This information can be used to maximize the efficacy of weed management strategies by timing weed control tactics with seedling flushes.

Future research

- ➤ There might be other factors in the soil affecting seed dormancy or germinability. Differences were found in the rate of dormancy release between seeds stratified in only moist condition and seeds buried in the soil. This could be further investigated to understand the other factor(s) in the soil that may affect seed dormancy/germinability, for example, nitrogen or changes in the seed water content due to freezing and thawing.
- The lower and upper temperature limits for germination are expected to change with a change in the dormancy level. The base temperature for germination of the *Solanum* species is unclear. It could also be studied to see if the base temperature is decreased by a reduction in the dormancy level and to what extend.
- The level of dormancy may oscillate during a transition period of dormancy reduction and induction. During dormancy reduction and induction at a constant temperature, oscillations were observed in germinability. This could further be studied to see if there are short term changes in the dormancy level in addition to the general pattern of reduction and induction of dormancy.
- The environmental conditions during seed maturation may affect the initial level of dormancy. Variations were found in primary dormancy among populations of the species. It is of interest to know if this variation is controlled by genetics or environmental factors.
- There might be some compound in the berries that affects seed dormancy or germinability of the *Solanum* species. A difference in germinability was observed between seeds of the species extracted from the berries and seeds contained in the berries contents (unpublished data). It is also important to check if there is any compound in the berries affecting seed dormancy and germinability.
 - 39

References

- Agong, S.G. (1993) Seed extraction procedures for long term conservation of Solanum nigrum. Seed Science Technology 21, 447-451.
- Allen, P.S. & Meyer, S.E. (2002) Ecology and ecological genetics of seed dormancy in downy brome. *Weed Science* 50, 241–247.
- Andersson, L. & Åkerblom-Espeby, L (2009) Variation in seed dormancy and light sensitivity in Alopecurus myosuroides and Apera spica-venti. Weed Research 49, 261–270.
- Andersson, L. & Milberg, P. (1998) Variation in seed dormancy among mother plants, populations and years of seed collection. Seed Science Research 8, 29–38.
- Andersson, L. & Yahya, A. (2003) Primary dormancy in Solanum nigrum and Solanum physalifolium. Aspects of Applied Biology 69, 229-235.
- Baskin, C.C. and Baskin, J.M. (1985) The annual dormancy cycle in buried weed seeds: A continuum. *BioScience* 35, 492-498
- Baskin, C.C. & Baskin, J.M. (1998) Seeds: ecology, biogeography, and evolution of dormancy and germination. Academic Press, San Diego, USA.
- Baskin, J.M., and Baskin, C.C. (2004) A classification system for seed dormancy. Seed Science Research 14, 1–16.
- Baskin, C.C., Milberg, P., Andersson, L. & Baskin, J.M. (2001) Seed dormancy-breaking and germination requirements of *Drosera anglica*, an insectivorous species of the North Hemisphere. *Acta Oecologica* 22, 1–8.
- Batlla, D. & Benech-Arnold, R.L. (2003) A quantitative analysis of dormancy loss dynamics in *Polygonum aviculare* L. seeds: development of a thermal time model based on changes in seed population thermal parameters. *Seed Science Research* 13, 55-68.
- Batlla, D. & Benech-Arnold, R.L. (2005) Changes in light sensitivity of *Polygonum aviculare* L. buried seeds in relation to cold-induced dormancy loss. Development of a predictive model. *New Phytologist* 165, 445–452.
- Batlla, D. & Benech-Arnold, R.L. (2006). The role of fluctuations in soil water content on the regulation of dormancy changes in buried seeds of *Polygonum aviculare* L. Seed Science Research 16, 47-59.
- Batlla, D. & Benech-Arnold, R.L. (2007). Predicting changes in dormancy level in weed seed soil banks: implications for weed management. *Crop Protection* 26, 189-197

- Batlla, D., Verges, V. & Benech-Arnold, R.L. (2003) A quantitative analysis of seed responses to cycle-doses of fluctuating temperatures in relation to dormancy: development of a thermal time model for *Polygonum aviculare* L. seeds. *Seed Science Research* 13, 197–207.
- Bauer, M.C., Meyer, S.E. & Allen, P.S. (1998) A simulation model to predict seed dormancy loss in the field for *Bromus tectorum* L. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 49, 1233– 1244.
- Benech-Arnold, R.L., Sanchez, R.A., Forcella, F., Kruk, B.C. & Ghersa, C.M. (2000) Environmental control of dormancy in weed seed banks in soil. *Field Crops Research* 67, 105–122.
- Benvenuti, S., Falorni, C., Simonelli, G. & Macchia, M. (2001) Weed seedbank evaluation and relative emergence dynamics in three perenial medicinal crops of organic farming systems. *Italian Journal of Agronomy* 5, 29–37.
- Bithell, S.L., McKenzie, B.A., Bourdot, G.W., Hill, G.D. & Wratten, S.D. (2002) Germination requirements of laboratory stored seeds of black nightshade and hairy nightshade. *New Zealand Plant Protection* 55, 222–227.
- Bouwmeester, H.J. (1990) The effect of environmental conditions on the seasonal dormancy pattern and germination of weed seeds. PhD thesis, Wageningen Agricultural University, The Netherlands.
- Bouwmeester, H.J. & Karssen, C.M. (1992) The dual role of temperature in the regulation of the seasonal changes in dormancy and germination of seeds of *Polygonum persicaria* L, *Oecologia* 90, 88–94.
- Bouwmeester, H.J. & Karssen, C.M. (1993) Seasonal periodicity in germination of seeds of Chenopodium album L. Annals of Botany 72, 463–473.
- Brändel, M. (2005) The effect of stratification temperatures on the level of dormancy in primary and secondary dormant seeds of two *Carex* species. *Plant Ecology* 178, 163–169.
- Brändel, M. & Jensen, K. (2005) Effect of temperature on dormancy and germination of Eupatorium cannabinum L. achenes. Seed Science Research 15, 143–151.
- Buhler, D.D. (1997) Effects of tillage and light environment on emergence of 13 annual weeds, Weed Technology 11, 496–501.
- Buhler, D.D., Hartzler, R.G., Forcella, F. & Gunsolus, J. (1997) Relative emergence sequence for weeds of corn and soybeans. Ames, IA: Iowa State University Publication on Pest Management, File 9 (SA- 11).
- Cone, J.W. & Spruit, C.J.P. (1983) Imbibition conditions and seed dormancy of Arabidopsis thaliana. Physiologia Plantarum 59, 416-420.
- Corbineau, F. & Come, D. (1985) Effect of temperature, oxygen and gibberellic acid on the development of photosensitivity in *Oldenlandia corymbosa* seeds during their incubation in darkness. *Plant Physiology* 79, 411-414.
- Defelice, M.S. (2003) The black nightshade, *Solanum nigrum* L. et al.-Poison, poultice, and Pie. *Weed Technology* 17, 421-427.
- Dekker, J. (1999) Soil weed seed banks and weed management. *Journal of Crop Production* 2, 139-166.
- Del Monte, J.P. & Tarquis, A.M. (1997) The role of temperature in the seed germination of two species of the Solanum nigrum complex. Journal of Experimental Botany 48, 2087–2093.
- 42

- Derkx, M.P.M. & Karssen, C.M. (1994) Are seasonal dormancy patterns in *Arabidopsis* thaliana regulated by changes in seed sensitivity to light, nitrate and gibberellin? Annals of Botany 73, 129–136.
- Diggle, P.J., Heagerty, P., Liang, K-Y. & Zeger, S.L. (2002) Analysis of longitudinal data. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Dyer, W.E. (1995) Exploiting weed seed dormancy and germination requirements through agronomic practices. *Weed Science* 43, 498-503.
- Edmonds, J.M. (1977) Taxonomic studies on Solanum Section Solanum (Maurella). Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society 75, 141-178.
- Edmonds, J.M. (1986) Biosystematics of Solanum sarraichoides Sendtner and S. physalifolium Rusby (S. nitidibaccatum Bitter). Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society 92, 1-38.
- Edmonds, J.M. & Chweya, J.A. (1997) Black nightshades (Solanum nigrum L.) and related species. Promoting the conservation and use of underutilized and neglected crops. 15. Institute of Plant Genetics and Crop Plant Research, Gatersleben/International Plant Genetic Resources Institute, Rome, Italy.
- Ekstam, B. & Bengtsson, B.E. (1993) An incubator for studies of germination responses to temperature and interacting environmental factors. *Seed Science and Technology* 21, 301– 308.
- Esashi, Y., Kuraishi, R., Tanaka, N. & Satho, S. (1983) Transition from primary dormancy to secondary dormancy in cocklebur seeds. *Plant, cell & environment* 6, 493–499.
- Fenner, M. (1991) The effects of the parent environment on seed germinability. Seed Science Research 1, 75-84.
- Finch-Savage, W.E. & Leubner-Metzger, G. (2006) Tansley review: Seed dormancy and the control of germination. *New Phytologist* 171, 501-523.
- Finkelstein, R., Reeves, W., Ariizumi, T. & Steber, C. (2008) Molecular aspects of seed dormancy. *Annual Review of Plant Biology* 59, 387-415.
- Forcella, F., Benech-Arnold, R.L., Sanchez, R. & Ghersa, C.M. (2000) Modelling seedling emergence. *Field Crops Research* 67, 123–139.
- Ghersa, C.M., Benech-Arnold, R.L. & Martínez-Ghersa, M.A. (1992) The role of fluctuating temperatures in germination and establishment of *Sorghum halepense*. Regulation of germination at increasing depths. *Functional Ecology* 6, 460-468.
- Givelberg, A., Horowitz, M. & Poljakoff-Mayber, A. (1984) Germination behavior of Solanum nigrum seeds. Journal of Experimental Botany 35, 588–598.
- Grundy, A.C. (2003) Predicting weed emergence: a review of approaches and future challenges. *Weed Research* 43, 1–11.
- Grundy, A.C., Mead, A. & Burston, S. (2003) Modelling the emergence response of weed seeds to burial depth: interactions with seed density, weight and shape. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 40, 757–770.
- Guy, C.L. (1990) Cold acclimation and freezing stress tolerance: role of protein metabolism. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 41, 187–223.
- Håkansson, S. (1983) Seasonal variation in the emergence of annual weeds-an ontroductory investigation in Sweden. *Weed Research* 23, 313-324.
- Håkansson, S. (2003) Weeds and weed management on arable land; An ecological approach. CABI Publishing.
 - 43

- Handley, R.J. & Davy, A.J. (2005) Temperature effects on seed maturity and dormancy cycles in an aquatic annual, *Najas marina*, at the edge of its range. *Journal of Ecology* 93, 1185–1193.
- Hilhorst, H.W.M. & Karssen, C.M. (1992) Seed dormancy and germination: the role of abscisic acid and gibberellins and the importance of hormone mutants. *Plant Growth Regulation* 11, 225–238.
- Hilhorst, H.W.M., Smitt, A. & Karssen, C.M. (1986) Gibberellin-biosynthesis and sensitivity mediated stimulation of seed germination of *Sisymbrium officinale* by red light and nitrate. *Physiologia Plantarum* 67, 285-90.
- Holm, L.G., Plucknett, D.L., Pancho, J.V. & Herberger, J.P. (1991) *The world's worst weeds. distribution and biology*. University of Hawaii Press, Honolulu.
- Hoyle, G.L., Steadman, K.J., Daws, M.I. & Adkins, S.W. (2008) Pre- and post-harvest influences on seed dormancy status of an Australian Goodeniaceae species, *Goodenia fascicularis. Annals of Botany* 102, 93–101.
- Huarte, R. & Benech-Arnold, R.L. (2005) Incubation under fluctuating temperatures reduces mean base water potential for seed germination in several non-cultivated species. *Seed Science Research* 15, 89–97.
- Jönsson, B. (2002) Nattskatta är ett problemogräs. *Potatis & Grönsaker* Nr4, 14–15, Stockholm, GRO.
- Kebreab, E. & Murdoch, A.J. (1999) A quantitative model for loss of primary dormancy and induction of secondary dormancy in imbibed seeds of Orobanche spp. Journal of Experimental Botany 50, 211–219.
- Keeley, P.E. & Thullen, R.J. (1983) Influence of planting date on the growth of black nightshade (Solanum nigrum). Weed Science 31, 180–184.
- Keeley, P.E. & Thullen, R.J. (1989) Growth and competition of black nightshade (Solanum nigrum) and palmer amaranth (Amaranthus palmeri) with Cotton (Gossypium hirsutum). Weed Science, 37, 326-334.
- Kegode, G.O. & Pearce, R.B. (1998) Influence of environment during maternal plant growth on dormancy of shattercane (*Sorghum bicolor*) and giant foxtail (*Setaria faberi*) seed. *Weed Science* 46, 322–329.
- Kremer, E. & Lotz, L.A.P. (1998) Germination and emergence characteristics of triazinesusceptible and triazine-resistant biotypes of *Solanum nigrum*. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 35, 302–310.
- Larina, S.Yu. (All Russian Institute of Plant Protection, Russia) (2008) Solanum nigrum. In Afonin, A.N., Greene, S.L., Dzyubenko, N.I. & Frolov A.N. (eds.). Interactive agricultural ecological atlas of Russia and neighboring countries. Economic plants and their diseases, pests and weeds [Online]. Available at:

[http://www.agroatlas.spb.ru/en/content/weeds/Solanum_nigrum/]

- Leon, R.G. & Owen, M.D.K. (2003) Regulation of weed seed dormancy through light and temperature interactions. *Weed Science* 51, 752–758.
- Mennan, H. & Ngouajio, M. (2006) Seasonal cycle in germination and seedling emergence of summer and winter populations of catchweed bedstraw (*Galium aparine*) and wild mustard (*Brassica kaber*). Weed Science 54, 114-120.

- Milberg, P. & Andersson, L. (1997) Seasonal variation in dormancy and light sensitivity in buried seeds of eight annual weed species. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 75, 1998–2004.
- Milberg, P. & Andersson, L. (1998) Does cold stratification level out differences in seed germinability between populations? *Plant Ecology* 134, 225-234.
- Mumford, P.M. (1988) Alleviation and induction of dormancy by temperature in *Impatiens* glandulifera Royle. New Phytologist, 109, 107-110.
- Munir, J., Dorn, L.A., Donohue, K. & Schmitt, J. (2001) The effect of maternal photoperiod on seasonal dormancy in *Arabidopsis thaliana* (Brassicaceae). *American Journal* of Botany 88, 1240-1249.
- Myers, M.W., Curran, W.S., Vangessel, M.J., Majek, B.A., Mortensen, D.A., Calvin, D.D., Karsten, H.D. & Roth, G.W. (2005) Effect of soil disturbance on annual weed emergence in the northeastern United States. *Weed Technology* 19, 274–282.
- Noronha, A., Andersson, L. & Milberg, P. (1997) Rate of change in dormancy level and light requirement in weed seeds during stratification. *Annals of Botany* 80, 795-801.
- Ogg, A.G.Jr. & Dawson, J.H. (1984) Time of emergence of eight weed species. *Weed Science* 32, 327–335.
- Ogg, A.G.Jr. & Rogers, B.S. (1989) Taxonomy, distribution, biology, and control of black nightshade (*Solanum nigrum*) and related species in the United States and Canada. *Review* of Weed Science 4, 25-58.
- Penny, G.M. & Neal, J.C. (2003) Light, temperature, seed burial, and mulch effects on mulberry weed (*Fatoua villosa*) seed germination. *Weed Technology* 17, 213-218.
- Piñeiro, G., Perelman, S., Guerschman J.P. & Paruelo, J.M. (2008) How to evaluate models: Observed vs. predicted or predicted vs. observed? *Ecological Modelling* 216, 316–322.
- Popay, A.I., Cox, T.I., Ingle, A. & Kerr, R. (1995) Seasonal emergence of weeds in cultivated soil in New Zealand. Weed Research 35, 429-436.
- Roach, D.A. & Wulff, R.D. (1987) Maternal effects in plants. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 18, 209–235.
- Roberts, H.A. & Boddrell, J.E. (1983) Field emergence and temperature requirements for germination in *Solanum sarrachoides* Sendt. Weed Research 23, 247–252.
- Roberts, H.A. & Lockett, P.M. (1978) Seed dormancy and field emergence in Solanum nigrum L. Weed Research 18, 231-241.
- SAS Institute Inc. (2001) SAS Online Doc, version 8.2. Cary, NC, USA.
- Silvertown, J. & Charlesworth, D. (2006) *Introduction to plant population biology*, 4th edn. Blackwell, Oxford.
- Steadman, K.J. (2004) Dormancy release during hydrated storage in *Lolium rigidum* seeds is dependent on temperature, light quality, and hydration status. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 55, 929-937.
- Steadman, K.J., Ellery, A.J., Chapman, R., Moore, A. & Turner, N.C. (2004) Maturation temperature and rainfall influence seed dormancy characteristics of annual ryegrass (*Lolium rigidum*). Australian Journal of Agricultural Research 55, 1047–1057.
- Steadman, K.J. & Pritchard, H.W. (2003) Germination of Aesculus hippocastanum seeds following cold-induced dormancy loss can be described in relation to a temperaturedepended reduction in base temperature (T_b) and thermal time, New Phytologist 161, 415– 425.
 - 45

- Stoller, E.W. & Wax, L.M. (1973) Periodicity of germination and emergence of some annual weeds. *Weed Science* 21, 574–580.
- Taab, A. & Andersson, L. (2009) Seasonal changes in seed dormancy of Solanum nigrum and Solanum physalifolium. Weed Research 49, 90–97.
- Taab, A. & Andersson, L. (2009) Seed dormancy dynamics and germination characteristics of Solanum nigrum. Weed Research, In press.
- Taab, A. & Andersson, L. (2009) Primary dormancy and seedling emergence of black nightshade (*Solanum nigrum*) and hairy nightshade (*S. physalifolium*). *Weed Science*, In press.
- Thomashow, M.F. (1999) Plant cold acclimation: freezing tolerance genes and regulatory mechanisms. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology* 50, 571–599.
- Thompson, K. & Grime, J.P. (1983) A comparative study of germination responses to diurnally-fluctuating temperatures. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 20, 141–56.
- Totterdell, S. & Roberts, E.H. (1979) Effects of low temperatures on the loss of innate dormancy and the development of induced dormancy in seeds of *Rumex obtusifolius* L. and *Rumex crispus* L. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 2, 131–137.
- Vleeshouwers, L.M. (1997a) Modelling weed emergence patterns. PhD thesis. Agricultural University, Wageningen, The Netherlands.
- Vleeshouwers, L.M. (1997b) Modelling the effect of temperature, soil penetration resistance, burial depth and seed weight on pre-emergence growth of weeds. *Annals of Botany* 79, 553–563.
- Vleeshouwers, L.M. & Bouwmeester, H.J. (2001) A simulation model for seasonal changes in dormancy and germination of seeds. *Seed Science Research* 11, 77–92.
- Vleeshouwers, L.M. & Kropff, M.J. (2000) Modelling field emergence patterns in arable weeds. *New Phytologist* 148, 445–457.
- Wagenvoort, W.A. & Van Opstal, N.A. (1979) The effect of constant and alternating temperatures, rinsing, stratification and fertilizer on germination of some weed species. *Scientia Horticulturae* 10, 15–20.
- Weber, E. & Gut, D. (2005) A survey of weeds that are increasingly spreading in Europe. Agronomy for Sustainable Development 25, 109-121.
- Willemsen, R.W. (1975) Effect of stratification temperature and germination temperature on germination and the induction of secondary dormancy in common ragweed seeds. *American Journal of Botany* 62, 1–5
- Zhou, J., Deckard, E.L. & Ahrens W.H. (2005a) Factors affecting germination of hairy nightshade (Solanum sarrachoides) seeds. Weed Science 53, 41–45.
- Zhou, J., Deckard, E.L. & Messersmith, C.G. (2005b) Factors affecting eastern black nightshade (Solanum ptycanthum) seed germination. Weed Science 53, 651–656.

Acknowledgements

I thank my main supervisor Lars Andersson for help, encouragement, and support from the beginning (February 2005; our first meeting in the airport) to the end, especially for his efforts to improve my texts and formulate the articles. I also thank my supervisor Henrik Eckersten for help and support with modeling work and for pulling my texts into shape and for making me grasp the thread of my argument while writing.

I thank Jack Dekker for hospitality and help during my visit to Iowa State University, from the airport to the 2008 WSSA meeting and fruitful discussions during the course, our meetings in Iowa, during the workshop in Uppsala and also for acting as the opponent for my halftime seminar.

I thank Birgitta Mannerstedt Fogelfors for her help and efforts to make life easier and improve PhD studies, Sadhna Alström for help especially at the very beginning of my studies, and Laila Karlsson for always being ready for discussions with a smiling face.

I would like to thank my colleagues in the Weed Biology Group (Anneli Lundkvist, Ewa Magnuski, Håkan Fogelfors, Margareta Hansson, Ulla Didon, Ullalena Boström, Per Milberg) for their encouragement and shared discussions and Anika Wuolo for help with seed collection.

I thank my fellow PhD students both at the former EVP and the new VPE; Saghi Anbari, Tomas Persson, CG Pettersson, Anushka Heeb, Eva Blixt, Hasna Mahbuba Kaniz, Francisco Salmerón-Miranda, Bertukan Mekonnen, Liv Åkerblom Espeby (my first contact in Sweden), Alexandra Pye, Hanna Friberg, Maria Viketoft, Maria Björkman, Anneli Adler, Shakhawat Hossian, Bodil Lindström and also PhD students and friends at the Department of Ecology for shared discussions and company.

I thank my friends Sodeif Azadmard-Damirchi for always being ready to talk and walk around the campus, Hesam Kazemeini and his family, and

Sajjad Rabiei for their support. I thank Mohammad Hossein Abdollahi, the Iranian students' representative in the Schengen countries, for his support.

I thank Per Nyman for help with computer problems and software, he always worked quickly and with a smile, Stina Carlsson for always being helpful, Carl Åkerberg for always being helpful with everything from fixing technical matters to finding what I wanted and where I wanted it, swiftly and efficiently. I thank Gunilla Alfons and Marianne Mattsson for help with administrative questions.

I thank Sigurd Håkansson, Lars Ohlander, Asha Yahya, Joannis Dimitriou, Agnetha Andersson, Sate Al Abbasi, Elham Ahmed, Velemir Ninkovic and Sonja Preuss for their help and encouragement. I also would like to thank all the others at the Department of Crop Production Ecology, at SLU and all friends, who do not come to mind right now, for help and support during my whole period of study.

I would like to thank my family, my wife (Saghi) and her family for their support and encouragement, my brothers, sisters, nephews, nieces and other relatives (thanks to God they are many) and friends for the continuous support and encouragement that made all this happen. Especial thanks go to my mother and father (although he is in peace now) for all I learned from them, their hard work and constant offers of help.

The Ministry of Science, Research and Technology of Iran granted me a four-year PhD scholarship. SLF (the Swedish Farmers' Foundation for Agricultural Research) supported this research. My trip to visit Iowa Sate University in the United States was supported by a travel grant from Wallenberg Foundation and the SLU fund for internationalization of postgraduate studies. I was awarded the Scholarship of Lantbrukshögskolans Växtodlingsklubb (The Crop Husbandry Association of the College of Agriculture) in 2007.

Thank you all!